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MINUTES

Groton Electric Light Department





November 4, 2019
Present:  Commissioners Easom, Hersh & Lindemer; Manager Kelly and Business Manager Lemire

Also Present: Jon Patterson
The meeting was called to order at 5:02 p.m. 

MINUTES
Mr. Hersh MOVED:
TO ACCEPT THE MINUTES OF OCTOBER 7, 2019. 
The motion was seconded, and ALL VOTED IN FAVOR.
Mr. Kelly requested the “Power Supply” and “Rates” agenda items be moved to the front of the agenda – some of the other agenda items are affected by the outcome of these agenda items.  The Board agreed. 
POWER SUPPLY AND RATES
Mr. Kelly discussed hydro power. He updated Mr. Lindemer on a hydro power proposal that was being offered.  A Groton resident is the vice president of First Light Power which has sold hydro power to the light departments that broker their power through ENE.  Their price has not been too appealing to Mr. Kelly or MMWEC.

They are looking to offer a 4-year deal at $53.82 per megawatt fixed and GELD would receive the Class II REC’s.  Class II REC’s in Maine have a value that varies between $0.85 and $1.25/MW. This hydro contract typically provides peak power, but during the spring they run 24/7 – generating a disproportionate amount of off-peak power in the spring.
After some discussion, the Board confirmed they did not have a strong interest in this project.
Mr. Kelly distributed a “Planning for 2020” spreadsheet which listed the history of GELD’s Power Cost Adjustment (PCA) as well as withdrawals from our “Select” and “Rate Stabilization” funds.  Due to GELD’s cash on hand and the forecasted winter power costs, 
Mr. Kelly recommended adding a PCA of one cent ($0.01) per kilowatt-hour (kWh) on the December 2019 and March 2020 bills; and adding a PCA of two cents ($.02) per kWh on the January and February 2020 bills.  He discussed the total dollars in the Rate Stabilization fund and noted that the Select Funds had been used up at the beginning of the year in January and February 2019.  The Board was in favor of a smaller PCA and of using funds from the Rate Stabilization fund if needed.
After much discussion, Mr. Hersh MOVED:

TO ADD A POWER COST ADJUSTMENT OF ½ CENT ($0.005) PER KILOWATT-HOUR (KWH) ON THE DECEMBER 2019 BILL, ONE CENT ($0.01) PER KWH ON THE JANUARY & FEBRUARY 2020 BILLS & ½ CENT ($0.005) PER KWH ON THE MARCH 2020 BILL. 
The motion was seconded, and ALL VOTED IN FAVOR.

Mr. Kelly distributed and discussed handouts showing GELD’s peak and off-peak open position through March 2023 (in spreadsheet format).  He also distributed the 10/28/2019 day-ahead premium pricing for the 2019/2020 winter months as well the history of “winter” power costs for the past 3 years. He discussed how the premium paid this year could affect the bottom line based on that 3-year history.
Mr. Kelly also distributed the spreadsheet showing the solar production in relation to monthly and yearly peaks as well as the costs and savings associated with the solar farm at the Cow Pond Brook Landfill. The capacity and transmission savings were discussed, and Mr. Kelly noted that to date the solar farm has saved GELD $56,546.68 in reduced transmission and capacity costs.

After much discussion, the Mr. Hersh MOVED:
TO AUTHORIZE THE MANAGER TO PURCHASE ONE MEGAWATT OF AROUND THE CLOCK (ATC) POWER FOR JANUARY/FEBRUARY 2020.

The motion was seconded, and ALL VOTED IN FAVOR.

MANAGER’S REPORT
Mr. Kelly distributed the manager’s report and updated the Board on tasks and projects since the last meeting.

Mr. Kelly informed the Board that crews have been helping other municipal utilities through mutual aid two of the last three weekends.  Last weekend we committed a crew to northern NH from 1:00 p.m. on Friday afternoon through the end of day on Sunday.  Three weeks ago, a crew left at the end of the day on Thursday and worked through Saturday in central NH.  

This past Saturday, we had four linemen working in three different towns. 
Mr. Kelly notified the Board that GELD is advertising for an apprentice lineman to replace 
Mr. Johnson. He also noted that he will be looking to add an additional apprentice lineman to replace Mr. Blood when he retires (date to be determined).

FERC has been pushing back on ISO-NE since they signed the RMR (run must run) agreement with Exelon regarding the Mystic Generating Station.  In two years, ISO-NE is proposing to sunset the fuel security RMR they signed with Exelon. In theory, this will guarantee no more additional RMR contacts and ISO will have to fix their generation and transmission issues through new generation and/or transmission.

One of the substantial challenges in today’s market is the “day ahead” market does not allow enough time for natural gas generators to lock in gas for the following day. ISO is working on a new market to solve this challenge. It appears the “day ahead” market could be replaced with a “multi-day ahead” market in the future.  This will add multiple other challenges, but it looks like this is the best chance for generators to secure natural gas.  One challenge is the weather forecasting 48 hours out – this will cause additional volatility in load forecasts due to updated and incorrect weather forecasts.
Mr. Kelly updated the Board on the status of GELD’s AMI system.  GELD has used the Mueller (previously Arkion) AMI system since 2005.  Although they continue to support GELD’s 

system, they are no longer deploying new systems and will most likely phase out their electric meters in the future. They have always been a water meter company. GELD’s electric meters are failing at a rate exceeding 10% per year, and Mr. Kelly has been reviewing other options.

An RFP for a new AMI system has been issued in conjunction with the Sterling Municipal Light Department. The bids are due December 5, 2019. Mr. Kelly wants to review the deployments of Littleton and Hudson which have each begun deployment of highly recommended manufacturers of AMI systems.  Littleton is currently deploying an ITRON AMI system and Hudson is currently deploying the Eaton (formerly Cooper) AMI system.  Mr. Kelly would like to receive references from these two utilities before making a final decision for Groton.  The Board agreed.
Regarding the most recent 12-month residential rate comparisons – National Grid has rates 86.9% higher than GELD and Unitil has rates 104.3% higher.  This is for the 12 months ending September 30, 2019 for a 750 kWh bill.
KWh sales for October were down 3.56%; sales for the year are down 3.96% and sales compared to the five-year average are down 2.13%.  
Cash on hand is level.
Mr. Kelly distributed and discussed the overtime and outage reports. There were several call outs and several outages since the last meeting.  Overtime consisted of mutual aid and outages.
The total number of new poles installed year to date in 2019 is 147.
There were 62 Dig Safes since the last meeting.

DOUBLE DISCOUNT

Mr. Kelly suggested that GELD continue the tradition of offering a double discount to ratepayers if they pay their November 30 bill by December 12, 2019.  The cost to the Light Department for the double discount in November is approximately $58K. The double discount for November is factored in monthly for budget purposes.

Mr. Lindemer MOVED:

TO CONTINUE THE TRADITION OF OFFERING THE DOUBLE DISCOUNT ON THE NOVEMBER 30 BILL.

The motion was seconded, and ALL VOTED IN FAVOR.

SUCCESSION PLANNING
Nothing has changed in succession planning.  Mr. Patterson is currently taking specific courses and management training as recommended by the GELD manager, as well as one-on-one training with Mr. Kelly as time permits. Mr. Kelly is hoping Mr. Patterson will be able to recommend and present the power purchases for the spring 2020.
MUTUAL AID (Navajo Nation)

There are five GELD linemen that are interested in participating in the charitable mutual aid to the Navajo Nation if the Board approves it.  The mutual aid will probably take place in the spring of 2020.
POLICIES

Mr. Kelly updated the Board on the year-to-date amounts that have been dispersed in 2019 for the zero interest loans as well as the heat pump and solar rebates. He noted there is currently $3,954 left in the efficiency rebate and zero interest loan programs.  He noted if funds get low, some of the applications may be pushed into 2020.
The funds may need to be modified in the future.

NEW/OTHER BUSINESS

Mr. Easom mentioned he has been able to download the solar data from our landfill solar farm into his macro-based program for real cost of power at each hour of the day and will keep the board updated on its progress.

Mr. Hersh mentioned the “Let There Be Light Contest” that GELD has sponsored in the past.  After some discussion, it was agreed it would be advertised in the November newsletter.
It was determined the next regular meeting is scheduled for Monday, December 2, 2019 at 5:00 p.m.
Agenda items having been concluded, the meeting adjourned at 6:48 p.m.
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